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Statement regarding the murder of a Japanese woman in Hungary

February 14, 2025
All Japan Women's Shelter Network

The reports emerged regarding the death of a Japanese woman in Hungary
on January 29, 2025, and the subsequent arrest and prosecution of her Irish
ex-husband. It has also been reported that the victim had sought assistance
multiple times from the Japanese embassy, consulted with the local police,
and inquired about the issuance of a passport for her child.

In light of these circumstances, we express our deep concerns and strongly
urge measures to ensure that such a tragedy never occurs again.

1. We urge all police authorities, including the Hungarian police, to take
reports of domestic violence (DV) and related concerns seriously,
regardless of the victim’s nationality, and to take decisive action to
protect victims.

2. We call on Japanese embassies worldwide to go beyond merely
providing superficial information when receiving reports of domestic
violence or child abuse from Japanese nationals and their children.
Instead, they should offer the most appropriate support possible,
including protection (such as sheltering victims at the embassy),
financial assistance for legal proceedings and attorney fees, livelihood
and psychological support, and close coordination with local authorities.

3. Hungary is a signatory to the Hague Convention, which aims to prevent
the wrongful removal of children across borders. However, the
convention must not be used in a way that prevents victims of domestic
violence (DV) or child abuse from escaping to safety. When embassies



handle consultations related to DV and child abuse, they must carefully
consider the Hague Convention’s approach to such cases (*).

4. The Japanese government has stated in a press conference that "the
issuance of a passport for a minor requires the consent of the other parent
with joint custody, including a former spouse." However, this requirement
must not be applied rigidly in cases involving domestic violence or child
abuse, as doing so could prevent victims from seeking protection or fleeing
to safety. We strongly urge the Hungarian police, relevant support and
consultation authorities, passport issuance authorities, as well as Japan’s
Ministry of Foreign Affairs and Japanese embassies, to ensure that such
harmful misapplications do not occur.

Additionally, we strongly call for Japan’s upcoming family law reform, set
to take effect in two years, to appropriately exempt cases of domestic
violence and child abuse from joint parental consent requirements for
passport issuance.

*It is important to note that children who witness domestic violence are legally recognized as
victims of abuse under the Child Abuse Prevention Act in Japan. Therefore, in households where

domestic violence occurs, it must be assumed that the safety of the child is also at risk.

All Japan Women's Shelter Network
We are a national liaison organization of NGO DV shelters in Japan.
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